Minutes General Membership Meeting 

Key Escuela School Library and on-line via Zoom
February 22, 2023; 7:30 PM

1. The President established that a quorum was present. 
2. Members approved the minutes of the January General Membership meeting without changes.
3. Presentation and Q&A by Jeanne Radday, Member Services Director of Arlington Neighborhood Village (ANV). 
ANV is a volunteer-driven, non-profit organization dedicated to helping older Arlington residents continue living in their own homes. Members pay a fee of $25 to $500 per year based on their income. ANV has 300 volunteers and 350 members. 

Ms. Radday reviewed the direct services ANV volunteers provide to ANV members, which are: transportation for medical appointments, the grocery store, bank or post office and errands; help with minor household chores; technology assistance (e.g. operating an I-phone); friendly visits, walking buddy; and occasional yard work. She also discussed ANV-provided wellness and education programs, and social gatherings.

Ms. Radday encouraged Bluemont residents to share the information with people they know who may need such services, and to volunteer for ANV. 

She said it is easy to volunteer. There’s an on-line application. Volunteers’ schedules are flexible. They set their own schedule, with no obligation to serve at set times or a certain number of hours. There are a variety of activities volunteers and members can choose from. ANV volunteers working in the ANV office (which is open from 10 am to 3 pm) troubleshoot, receive requests from members, and match people to the tasks. They put out lists of what’s needed. Volunteers can then sign up to provide the service, and ANV matches members and volunteers.  
Her contact information is info@ANVarlington.org,  www.ANVarlington.org , and phone 703-509-8057. 
In response to questions, Ms. Radday said that volunteers musts be 18 or older. All volunteers get background checks. She said ANV has liability insurance, but she would provide additional information later regarding the liability of volunteers, e.g. if they break something they attempt to repair. 
4. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion 
President Henry McFarland reported a spam email was recently sent from his Bluemont Civic Association President’s email account to Board Members, all of whom recognized it as a scam. The President reported actions taken to ensure BCA’s email is secure. 

The President reported on the work he and the Chair of BCA’s Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee have done that got a coalition of BCA and three other civic associations to send a letter to the County Board requesting that the planned date for the County study of Carlin Springs Road to be moved forward. The County has not yet responded.

The President reported on recent developments regarding the Missing Middle Housing Study. The proposal advertised for a County Board vote in March would allow multi-family housing with a maximum of six units in all areas of Arlington now zoned only for single-family residential. The County is considering various options regarding how lot size and distance to metro, may affect what is allowed. On lot coverage, there are two options being considered: the same lot coverage as currently applied for single family homes, which would be 40% in an R6 -zoned lot; the same lot coverage as applied for single family homes with a rear detached garage, which would be 45% in an R6 lot. Also being considered is an option to allow accessory dwellings for some missing middle housing lots. People can give the County feedback on the zoning changes now proposed at Missing Middle Housing Request to Advertise: Community Feedback - PublicInput.com.
The President discussed BCA’s April meeting with Board Chair Christian Dorsey and encouraged people to send in questions for Mr. Dorsey by the end of March so he could provide questions to Mr. Dorsey.   

BCA Civic Federation Delegate Allen Norton reported on the February meeting of the Arlington County Civic Federation. The NAACP proposed an extensive amendment to the draft “Resolution to Restore the Public’s Confidence in Arlington County Government.” There was a lengthy discussion of whether the amendment could be accepted under Parliamentary rules. A vote was called, but the hospital told the Federation they needed to leave the meeting conference room at 9:30 pm, so matters were not concluded. The Civic Federation plans to hold a special meeting to discuss the proposed NAACP amendment to the resolution. Video and audio of the Civic Federation meeting are available at this link https://www.civfed.org.
BCA Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson reported on his communications with Matt Bristol and County officials on Matt Bristol’s proposed student volunteer project to provide landscaping around the Bluemont neighborhood sign on N. Kensington Street. There are various programs for volunteers seeking to do such projects in County parks, all require the people proposing maintain the their landscaping. The County Parks Department says BCA can state that it has no objection to Matt’s proposed project, and Mr. Bristol can make the request to the County directly. The Parks Department can allow Mr. Bristol to do the landscaping, but because this landscaped area is recorded as part of the “natural area” of Mary Carlin Woods, the County may need to consider additional factors. On behalf of Matt, the Parks Liaison looked into how a group of volunteers could request that the Parks Department allow them to do this project, with the volunteers accepting responsibility for future maintenance. The Parks Liaison determined the address and Parks Department official that Matt can send his proposal, and whom Matt can talk to. The Parks Liaison then met with Matt and his father. Matt will likely make his request to the Parks Department using the information provided by the Parks Liaison. 
Regarding his suggestion on seeking the County designate the parcel of land at 9th Street, N and N. Harrison Street as a park, the Parks Liaison reported that there are at least three parcels in the County under the authority of a County Park Manager that are not parks. He discussed these as models for what BCA could consider doing. He reported on the meetings he and the BCA President had with the resident who established and has long maintained a community garden on this parcel and with County staff. 

5. Motion concerning a proposed County study of lot coverage provisions
Members voted to approve the following resolution on Lot Coverage Provisions (12 yes, four no, and two abstentions.)
BEGIN TEXT OF RESOLUTION:

Whereas Arlington County’s lot coverage restrictions have not been amended since 2005, and the 2005 amendments apparently have contributed to an increase in impermeable surfaces. 

Whereas the growth in impermeable surfaces has led to increases in stormwater runoff, which raises the risk of destructive flooding, as has been experienced in Arlington;

Whereas County staff and members of the County Board have discussed starting a study of lot coverage restrictions, but the start of such a study has not been scheduled;

Whereas the study will yield valuable information that Arlington residents need as soon as possible, particularly in the face of ongoing development pressures and climate changes that raise the risk of stormwater surges and flooding impacts;

The Bluemont Civic Association urges the Arlington County Board to place a high priority on beginning the study of residential lot coverage provisions. It also urges the County Board to set a date-certain for delivery of the study.

END TEXT OF RESOLUTION
6. Motion concerning a County property taxes
Members voted to approve the following resolution. [Laura, my tally on this vote Room 7 Y 1 N 2A Poll 4Y 3 N 1 A]
BEGIN TEXT OF RESOLUTION:

WHEREAS Arlington County’s assessments of residential properties, including those in Bluemont, have risen continuously over many years, with some properties in Bluemont seeing a faster rate of increase than the county average;

WHEREAS the Arlington County Board raised or left unchanged the property tax rate over each of the last six years, thereby substantially increasing the tax burden on homeowners;

WHEREAS many Arlington homeowners, including those in Bluemont, have suffered increased household expenses due to inflation;

WHEREAS changes to the United States Internal Revenue Code have limited the deductibility of state and local taxes on federal tax returns, making the burden of Arlington County's taxes heavier;

WHEREAS increased real estate taxes are a factor that drives homeowners of limited means, including retired seniors, to sell their homes, especially if they are unable to qualify for Arlington County's tax deferral or relief programs;

WHEREAS Arlington County's high real estate taxes accelerate the loss of affordable single-family homes, which are often torn down and replaced by more expensive homes;

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should reduce the real estate tax rate for calendar year 2023 so that once rising assessments are considered, the total amount of real estate taxes paid by homeowners is the same or less than the amount paid in calendar year 2022;

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should seek savings in its fiscal year 2024 budget beyond modest cuts and efficiencies;

RESOLVED, that in future years, the Arlington County Board should seek to reduce the property tax rate as necessary to offset rising real estate assessments.

END TEXT OF RESOLUTION

7. Proposed bylaw changes: 
Members unanimously approved the bylaw changes proposed by the Executive Committee. 

BEGIN PROPOSED BYLAWS AMENDMENT REGARDING PAYMENT OF MEMBERSHIP DUES:
Change ARTICLE V Dues Section 1.  To read “Payment of dues conveys association membership for the 12 months following the association's receipt of the dues payment.

END PROPOSED BYLAWS AMENDMENT REGARDING PAYMENT OF MEMBERSHIP DUES
BEGIN TEXT OF BYLAWS AMENDMENT REGARDING THE NAME CHANAGE OF THE NEIGHBORHOOD CONSERVATION PROGRAM: 
MOTION:  The Bluemont Civic Association adopts amendments to the Bylaws to make administrative changes to the following sections of those bylaws to change references to the NCAC program to the ArNAC program. Name Changes are proposed to the following sections:
 

1.       Article VI Section 2 – Name Change

2.       Article VI Section 3 – Name Change

3.       Article VII Section 1 – Name Change

4.       Article VII Section 4 – Name Change

5.       Article VII Section 12 – Name Change

6.       Article VIII Section 1 – Name Change

7.       Article VIII Section 3 – Name Change

8.       Article IX Section 2 – Name Change

9.     Article XIII Section 1 – Added Date of Amendment for this Motion

END PROPOSED BYLAWS AMENDMENT REGARDING THE NAME CHANGE OF THE NEIGHBORHOOD CONSERVATION PROGRAM

8. Articles For the April Neighborhood-wide Newsletter 
The President reviewed planned articles for the April newsletter and asked for members’ views. The deadline to submit draft articles to the editor is March 20.  The Secretary suggested inviting Arlington Neighborhood Village to submit an article.
9. New Business
 (a) Safeway Noise Late at Night:  Two BCA members described the increased problem of noise from the Safeway located at 5100 Wilson Blvd. It is a regular problem for neighbors next to the Safeway from 1 am to 4 am. Noise includes delivery trucks, beeping, Safeway sweeping its parking lot late at night, repairs to parking lot lights late at night. Neighbors had talked to Safeway, the County office responsible for enforcing noise ordinances, the police, and the County ombudsman.  The County office that enforces noise ordinances only works until 4:30 pm. The Ombudsman said the police are responsible for enforcing noise ordinances after that, but have been unable to observe the noise, and have to catch the noise makers in the act. The police will not react to a time-stamped video of the noise. The police recommended talking to the County’s business outreach program. 

The neighbors are planning a letter to Albertsons with a petition from neighbors requesting a sound impact wall to reduce the noise and invited interested Bluemont residents to share their thoughts. The neighbors reported an additional problem of Safeway pushing leaves in its parking lot to the storm drain, which clogs the drain, causing flooding problems for neighbors.   

(b) Intersection of 8th Road, N and N. Edison street. The neighbors also discussed the dangers posed by the intersection N. Edison and 8th Road, including to students of Key Escuela Elementary. A neighbor had contacted the County’s Neighborhood Complete Streets program, which came and took photos. 
The President noted the neighbors could raise these concerns with Board Chair Christian Dorsey at BCA’s General Membership meeting. The President said he would look into the two issues, including contacting Key Escuela and its PTA about their views of the intersection. Another possible action was to invite the County noise ordinance enforcement office to a meeting, along with the County’s business outreach program. 

10.  The meeting adjourned at 9:16 pm.

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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